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INTRODUCTlON 

1 .. This discussion guide, which is to be used as an annotated provisional ~ 
agenda for the preparatory meetings of.the Eighth United Nations Congress 
on the Prevention of Crime and the Treatment of Offenders, is intended to 
outline the five substantive topics of the provisional agenda for the 
Congress, as approved by the Economic· and Social Council in its resolution 
1987/49 of 14 May 1987 and by the General Assembly in its resolution 4.2159 of 
29 November 1987. 

2. The interregional meetings on each of the substantive topics, to be 
convened in 1988, will be attended by experts appointed by the Secretary
General, with due regard to their expertise and the principle of geographical 
distribution. The regional meetings, to which Governments will be invited by 
the Secretary-General to send representatives, will be held in 1989 and will 
provide regional perspectives, including information on major policy orienta
tion and general trends in the countries of each region with respect to all 
agenda items. 

3. At its ninth session, the Committee on Crime Prevention and Control 
recommended to the Economic and Social Council the approval of the following 
substantive topics for inclusion in the provisional agenda of the Eighth 
Congress: 1.1 

1. Crime prevention and criminal justice in the context of development: 
realities and perspectives of international co-operation: 

2. Criminal justice policies in relation to problems of imprisonment, 
other penal sanctions and alternative measures; 

3. Effective national and international action against: (a) organized 
crime: (b) terrorist criminal activities: 

4. Prevention of delinquency, juvenile justice and the protection of the 
young: policy approaches and directions; 

5. United Nations norms and guidelines in crime prevention and criminal 
justice: implementation and priorities for further standard setting. 

4. An earlier version of this discussion guide was submitted for comments to 
Members of the Committee on Crime Prevention and Control. The suggestions 
received from them, as well as previous recommendations by the Committee on 
the approach and emphasis to be given to each substantive topic, are reflected 
below. The questions at the end of each outline are meant to stimulate and 
orient the discussion of the topics. 

5. The present discussion guide is intended not only to focus consideration 
on the different agenda items at the preparatory meetings and stimulate 
discussion of issues of major concern with a view to identifying the main 
policy options for action .by the Congress but also to obtain relevant informa
tion for inclusion in the working papers for. the Congress. Accordingly, 
participants are invited to submit all relevant materials, such as reports and 
studies, new legislation, treaties and agreements, as well as any gther appro
priate background documentation on each of the agenda items. 
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SUBSTANTIVE TOPICS INCLUDED IN tHE PROVISIONAL AGENDA 

Topic 1. 
development: 

Crime prevention and criminal justice in the context of 
realities and perspectives of international co-operation 

6. This topic is intended to provide continuity between the Seventh and the 
Eighth Congresses, serving as a general theme for a substantive and construc
tive dialogue between Member states and leading to the formulation of concrete 
directives, principles and guidelines for regional and international co
operation in the field of crime prevention and criminal justice. 

7. In considering this agenda item, the Committee on Crime Prevention and 
Control, at its ninth session, made a number of recommendations concerning the 
content and thrust of the topic, suggesting that it should be broad enough to 
cover questions of general interest to Member States, yet specific enough to 
serve as a guide to practical action. It should also serve as a vehicle for 
the exchange of views in technical co-operation areas, and as an instrument 
for discussion of the interrelationship between science, technology and crime 
prevention. 

8. Over the years, the focus of the activities of the United Nations policy
making bodies concerned with crime problems has shifted from issues r.elating 
merely to the treatment of offenders to the broader issue of crime prevention 
end criminal justice in the context of overall socio-economic development. 
With this shift in emphasis has come the acknowledgement that development is 
a comprehensive process encompassing economic, political, social, cultural, 
environmental and institutional elements whose interplay requires an integrated 
approach, in which crime prevention and criminal justice aspects must be duly 
taken into account. 

9. The Seventh United Nations Congress not only reaffirmed the validity and 
relevance of dealing with crime prevention and criminal justice in the context 
of development but also requested that the issue be examined by the Eighth 
United Nations Congress on the basis of the information provided by Member 
states on the results achieved in implementing the resolutions and decisions 
of the Seventh Congress. In addition, in the Milan Plan of Action, the Seventh 
Congress recognized that crime was a major problem of national and, in some 
cases, international dimensions, hampering the political, economic, social and 
cultural development of peoples and threatening human rights, fundamental 
freedoms, stability and security, and that in certain cases it demanded a 
concerted response from the community of nations. The Congress also noted the 
need to study crime and criminality in relation to human rights and fundamental 
freedoms. ~/ 

10. The Guiding Principles for Crime Prevention and Criminal Justice, unani
mously adopted by the Seventh Congress and recommended for action by the 
General Assembly, emphasized that progress at ensuring peace in the world and 
social justice by means of a comprehensive and integrated approach should be 
planned and properly implemented on the basis of the contributions of various 
factors, including fair policies of crime prevention and criminal justice. 
These policies should not only reduce the human and social costs of criminality 
but should also, where appropriate, help provide safeguards to ensure equitable 
and full public participation in the development process, thereby enhancing 
the viability of national development plans, programmes and actions. ~/ 

11. As societies change and develop, crime assumes new forms and dimensions. 
The seriousness and extent of criminality may vary from country to country and 
fr~m region to region, but it is clear that in many parts of the world crime 
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still seems to be beyond the grasp of conventional formal control measures, 
thus undermining the social foundations and values on which these very controls ~ 
were predicated. Criminal activities in many countries have reached a level ~ 
causing serious concern and widespread fear, demanding urgent action and more 
practical means to combat them and restore the sense of public security. In 
fact, not only are new forms of crimes an alarming development, traditional 
criminality, such as mugging, burglaries, car theft, breaking and entering and 
in general crimes against property, remains a major problem that creates 
insecurity and anguish among the public. The experience of many countries has 
shown that unplanned, dysfunctional national development has all too often 
been accompanied by rising crime with negative side-effects on economic 
growth, while in other countries, where adequate crime prevention strategies 
have been formulated and implemented as an integral part of socio-economic 
~olicies, the negative impact of crime has been mitigated. Research findings 
1n some developed countries, however, indicate that raised standards of living 
increase the number of opportunities for committing certain types of crime, 
rather than contribute to reducing them. Research findings have also shown 
that reactions to crime may vary between rigid support for "law and order", on 
the one hand, and permissiveness advocated by those recommending minimal legal 
interventions, on the other. They have also shown that the level of tolerance 
to crime varies among countries, as does the punitive response to it, as insuf
ficient attention to crime, with a failure to see its intimate relationship to 
broader national concerns and other aspects of social, economic and political 
life, undermines the achievements of national goals, jeopardizing the people's 
enjoyment of human rights and fundamental freedoms. 

12. Not only has criminality assumed new forms and dimensions but also the ~ 

circumstances under which it occurs, the opportunities that facilitate it and ~ 

the motives and pressures that lead to it have multiplied. In both developed 
and developing countries there is a widespread awareness that recent scientific 
and technological advances have produced SUbstantial economic benefits, but 
they have also brought with them new dimensions to criminality largely because 
these advances have not been accompanied by sufficient attention to their 
negative implications for the natural, social, economic and cultural environ-
ment. The complexity of modern life necessitates concerted and interdiscipl-
inary efforts to identify and foresee these negative side-effects, including 
the emergence of new criminal acts drawing on technological developments, with 
a view to suggesting effective counter-measures. Tn view of the technological 
character of contemporary society and the role played by growing industrializa-
tion, automation and mechanization, the Guiding Principles emphasize the 
importance of planned change and special protection against criminal negligence 
in the areas of public health, labour conditions, the exploitation of natural 
resources and the environment and the provision of goods and services to 
consumers. 

13. Past experience shows that sometimes the consequences of negligence may 
assume massive proportions and endanger the health of people and the environ
ment. Uncontrolled industrialization, particularly when aimed at high profit 
and without adequate attention to public health standards and labour condi
tions, can be expected to result in environmental and safety hazards. Recent 
years have witnessed an unprecedented increase in environmental offences 
demanding concerted action and innovative means of control. In many parts of 
the world serious damage to public health has occurred, lives were taken and 
values and. property have been destroyed. Air and water pollution caused by 
some chemLcal and industrial processes is by i~s very nature not limited to 
one territory, making obsolete the traditional view of a world divided by 
frontiers. The disposal of dangerous industrial waste, dumping at sea and in 
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the ocean, are quite frequent phenomena, which result in serious harm, with 
transnational cosequences. Today, national and international concerns with 
the need for a better global comprehension of environmental offences call for 
urgent action in developing effective strategies to protect the environment, 
including the application of adequate safety procedures, the establishment of 
satisfactory methods to safeguard the environment and the enactment of 
stricter environmental laws. 

14. Effective policies for crime prevention and criminal justice, as part of 
overall economic and social planning, necessitate concerted action by all 
agencies of Government and the public. This means the elaboration of policies 
fully responsive to present-day social realities and needs, taking due account 
of the complex interrelationships involved and the ramifications of the 
decisions made. An adequate policy response is required in the fight against 
crimes that are particularly harmful to the development process, such as 
economic offences involving smuggling, embezzlement, restrictive business 
practices, computer fraud, the sale of obsolete or inappropriate technologies, 
the illegal outflow of capital, tax evasion through transfer pricing, financial 
manipulations, "bribery and corruption. Crimes against national patrimony, 
committed world-wide, are depleting the cultural heritage of many nations and 
demand effective action. It will be opportune for the preparatory meetings 
not only to discuss these forms of crime and exchange view and experiences 
about successes achieved and failures encountered in combatting them but also 
to provide guidance on those types of crimes deserving priority attention by 
Member states and calling for urgent international action and co-operation. 

15. The international control of illicit drug trafficking represents a tradi
tional area of co-operation between states, not only because these crimes 
transcend national boundaries and endanger the internal peace and security 
of nations, developed and developing alike, but also because they produce 
negative side-effects on socio-economic development, through the destruction 
of precious human resources, in terms of their deleterious impact on the 
health and life of millions of people. The Seventh United Nations Congress in 
1985 and the International Conference on Drug Abuse and Illicit TraffiCKing il 
in 1987 recognized the seriousness of illicit drug trafficking, which violates 
both national laws on drug control and international conventions and, in many 
cases, also involves other antisocial activities such as organized crime, 
conspiracy, banking law violations, arms smuggling, violence and terrorism. 
Even the integrity and stability of certain Governments have been and continue 
to be threatened by the enormous corrupting power of illicit drug trade. 
Although far-reaching measures have been recommended to strengthen regional 
and international co-operation towards combatting this scourge through a 
balanced, comprehensive and multidisciplinary approach and the completion of 
the preparation of the draft convention against illicit traffic in narcotic 
drugs and psychotrophic substances, which will certainly contribute to this 
endeavour, the continuous process of implementing such measures requires 
constant priority attention and a continuous committment on the part of 
everyone involved (see also topic 3). 

16. In light of the serious consequences of criminality, adequate policy 
responses and appropriate measures must be instituted at the national, 
regional and international levels. Efforts have been made towards improving 
the performance of criminal justice systems and strengthening of operational 
arrangements, particularly at the bilateral level. But much remains to be 
done. Countries, developed and developing alike, need to exchange experiences 
on crime trends, improve data collection and the analysis of crime-related 
statistics and discuss ways and means to rationalize and humanize criminal 
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justice operations, in order to achisve a better vacte~standing of the nature 
and extent of crime and promote effective actiuf) lor;; its prevention and .... 
control. The preparatory meetings, in addressing these problem areas, may wish ., 
to identify those specific issues that have the most direct relevance to the 
concerns of Member states, giving priority attention to them and formulating 
policy options, with concrete action programmes, strategic directives and 
operational targets to be reached. 

17. The need for close collaboration between states in this respect has become 
more acute in recent years, owing to the widening extent and the increasing 
seriousness of certain crime problems affecting the majority of states. In 
the Milan Plan of Action, the United Nations has been called upon to playa 
pivotal role in multilateral co-operation in the crime field, while states 
have been urged to implement the Plan as "the collective endeavour of the 
international community to deal with a major problem whose disruptive and 
destabilizing impact on society is bound to increase unless concrete and 
constructive action is taken on an urgent and priority basis". il Further
more, the General Assembly, in its resolution 40/32 of 29 November 1985, not 
only approved the Plan of Action as a useful and effective means of strengthen
ing international co-operation in this field but also invited Governments to 
be guided by the Plan in the formulation of appropriate legislation and policy 
directives. 

18. In this perspective, new directions and approaches should be explored at 
the international and national levels for the development of suitable concepts, 
measures, procedures and institutions for crime prevention and criminal justice. 
In the Guiding Principles, modalities for such co-operation have been singled 
out, including ways and means for improving international collaboration in e 
penal matters, in such areas as extradition, mutual investigative and judicial 
assistance, letters and commissions rogatory, service of writs, appearances of 
witnesses abroad, transfer of proceedings and transfer of foreign prisoners 
and of the execution of sentences abroad. 

19. In addition, the United Nations has initiated work with respect to: the 
development of action-oriented proposals to combat transnational crimes, in 
pursuance of Economic and Social Council resolution 1986/10; the elaboration 
of appropriate model treaties and agreements for use world-wide; and the 
formulation of new norms and standards, to be considered by the Committee on 
Crime Prevention and Control, together with a model agreement on the transfer 
of proceedings in criminal matters (see topic 5). The development of 
modalities for regional and international co-operation to combat crimes of 
international dimensions requires the full involvement of Member states, 
intergovernmental and non-governmental organizations and United Nations 
regional and interregional institutes for crime prevention and criminal 
justice. For example, the results of international meetings of experts from 
different regions such as the Ad Hoc Group of Experts on International Co
operation for the Prevention and Control of the Various Manifestations of 
Crime, including Terrorism, organized by the International Institute of Higher 
Studies in Criminal Sciences and the International Society of Social Defence, 
at Siracusa, Italy, in January 1988, would provide important contributions 
and scientific insights. 

20. If international co-operation in this field is to be effective, it must 
focus upon, and bring about, quantitative and qualitative improvements in 
crime F~evention policies and strategies, in order to strengthen national and 
regional efforts, stimulating collaborative ties at all levels through joint 
operations and programmes. It must not only deal with current realities of 
crime but also try to anticipate its future directions in order to institute 



- 7 -

appropriate preventive strategies to face the mounting challenge of criminality. 
Initiatives aimed at reinforcing crime prevention mechanisms and. the' role of 
law enforcement agencies, particularly with respect to the prevention of crimes 
of the lnost serious forms of international dimension, should be encouraged. 
The preparatory meetings may wish: to assess the present situation of inter
national co-operation in this respect; to identify succemsful experiences as 
well as current constraints; and to suggest viable modallties for intensifying 
it. 

21. An important aspect of regional and international co-~peration is the 
establishment of a global crime and criminal justice information network, in 
co-operation with the United Nations institutes for crime pre~ention and 
criminal justice, including a mechanism for the centralization of inputs from 
non-governmental organizations and scientific institutions, as called for by 
the General Assembly and the Economic and Social Council. The full realiza
tion of this project, provided that funds are made available, will enable the 
Organization to strengthen its activities in promoting the collection, 
dissemination and sharing of information. It will also enable the United 
Nations to assist interested Member States in developing more effective 
policies and strategies for crime prevention and criminal justice, the 
feasibility of which hinges on adequate and timely information. 

22. Technical co-operation in the field of crime prevention and criminal 
justice is a distinctive aspect of the work of the Organization. The General 
Assembly and Economic and Social Council, in numerous resolutions, have reques
ted the Secretary-General, as well as relevant organs, organizations and 
bodies of the United Nations, to strengthen appropriate arrangements for the 
support of technical co-operation in crime prevention and criminal justice 
between developed and developing countries and also between developing 
countries themselves. In this connection, Member States in each region were 
called upon: to encourage the exchange of data, information and experiences; 
to engage in joint activities for training and research; to assist in 
demonstration projects of a bilateral and multilateral nature; to enter into 
agreements on the provision of human, financial and material resources in 
support of regional and subregional seminars; and to encourage the involvement 
of scientific and professional non-governmental organizations active in this 
field in such efforts. In the recent review of the functioning and programme 
of work of the United Nations in the field of crime prevention and criminal 
justice, special emphasis has also been placed on this programme area. In 
endorsing action on the conclusions and recommendations of the programme 
review, Member States not only recognized the viability and usefulness of 
technical co-operation but also identified it as a priority area for present 
and future activities of the United Nations. ~I 

23. In the context of pressing and competing economic and social priorities, 
the introduction of innovative policies and strategies for crime prevention 
and criminal justice requires the mobilization of the necessary human and 
financial resources, including skilled personnel at various levels and 
professional competence and qualified staff and, above all, a well-equipped 
and functional institutional capacity. These are lacking in many developing 
countries, however. Dynamic technical co-operation between countries is 
therefore necessary to meet this need, both on a bilateral and multilateral 
basis. In this respect, various forms of technical assistance and inter
regional advisory services in this field should be strengthened, and substan
tive backstopping and co-ordination should be intensified for the formulation 
and implementation of pilot projects, the organization of evaluation workshops, 
the development of training modules and the adoption by countries of joint 
strategies to deal with problems of mutual concern through concrete and 
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operational action programmes. An essential component of these endeavours is 
the inclusion by interested Governments of crime prevention and criminal 
justice projects in the United Nations Development Programme (UNOP) countr.y 
and regional programmes. 

24. It should be noted in this regard that the Seventh Congress (resolution 5), 
as well as the Economic and Social Council (resolution 1987/53) and the 
General Assembly (resolution 42/59), while convinced that various forms of 
technical assistance should be expanded and that United Nations institutes for 
crime prevention and criminal justice should play an important role in this 
regard, invited Governments to contribute financially, through the United 
Nations Trust Fund for Social Defence, to the development of United Nations 
technical assistance activities. Unless the need for adequate resources is 
met and its significance fully acknowledged by Member States and funding 
agencies, it will be difficult for this programme area to attain its objec
tives. The realization of the various modalities of technical co-operation 
outlined above will both respond to the urgent requirements of the countries 
in need and contribute to the enhancement of collaboration among Member states. 

25. In order to focus the discussion of this general topic on specific issues, 
the following questions may be of assistance to the preparatory meetings. 

Questions for discussion 

1. What crimes affecting development have been considered to be particu
larly problematic? What kind of effective and innovative measures have been 
taken to cope with them? 

2. To what extent have crime prevention policies and strategies been 
incorporated into overall national development plans? 

3. What kind of existing co-ordination mechanisms have proven to be 
particularly effective and successful in reducing crime and improving the 
quality of justice? 

4. Have any studies been conducted on the cost of crime and criminogenic 
consequences of certain new technologies? If so, what were the findings? 

5. How can new technology contribute to innovative methods of crime 
prevention and control? 

6. Have any laws or other measures been adopted and implemented to fight 
transnational crime, in its most dangerous and new forms? If so, what balance 
has been maintained between the requirements of public safety and the 
observance of human rights? 

7. How can regional and international co-operation in the field of crime 
prevention and criminal justice best contribute to combatting crimes, particu
larly those of international dimensions? In particular, what forms of crime 
require priority attention and most urgent action on the part of the inter
national community? 

8. How can United Nations institutes for crime prevention and criminal 
justice, as effective mechanisms of regional and international co-operation, 
contribute to this endeavour? 
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9. How can technical co-operation activities in the field of crime 
prevention and criminal justice be strengthened in order to adequately respond 
to the needs of Member states?' How can the necessary funds for such purposes 
be secured? 

10. What role can the United Nations, as an organization charged with 
leadership in the field of crime prevention and criminal justice, most 
usefully play in this respect? 

Topic 2. Criminal justice policies in relation to problems of 
imprisonment, other penal sanctions and alternative measures 

26. Under this topic, it is intended to look at the management of the various 
sectors of the criminal justice system as a coherent whole, rather than at 
separate or related parts, in order to improve its fairness, effectiveness and 
accountability. The term "the management of the criminal justice system" is 
becoming accepted in the application of an integrated approach to criminal 
justice and is used here to cover the various aspects involved in the formula
tion, implementation and evaluation of policies. The need for such a systemic 
approach was stressed by the Seventh Congress, particularly in the Guiding 
Principles for Crime Prevention and Criminal Justice, which pointed out that 
crime prevention and criminal justice should be treated as an area of complex 
ahd wide-ranging activities requiring systematic strategies, taking into 
account the interrelationships of the activities and functions in the areas 
of legislation, law enforcement, the judicial process and the treatment of 
offenders. II 

27. The practical benefits for national Governments and for the quality of 
justice in individual cases to be derived from the integrated approach are 
being increasingly recognized. This topic is thus considered from a perspec
tive that is similar to that of "Criminal justice processes and perspectives 
in a changing world", discussed by the Seventh Congress"; it is both a logical 
extension of that agenda item and addresses persistent problems in the 
implementation of criminal justice policy in most countries. Within the 
consideration of the overall goals of criminal justice, there will be a 
particular focus on imprisonment, including overcrowding as a result of 
sentencing policy and the availability of alternative sanctions, and on the 
possible application of contemporary management techniques and information 
technology as a tool for improved criminal justice administration. 

28. In fact, the management of criminal justice systems may be aicied by the 
computerization of criminal justice operations both locally and n~tionally. 
The Seventh Congress gave an initial impetus to the development and study of 
this question, in its resolution 9, by requesting the Secretary-General "to 
initiate work on the use of information systems in the administration of 
criminal justice for those Member states requesting such assistance and to 
report thereon to the Committee on Crime Prevention and Control". While some 
countries may see the goal of computerization of their criminal justice 
systems as being remote, others have started to make extensive use of 
computers in the administration of justice, and this process is likely to 
continue on a wider scale. 

29. The Manual for the Developmen~ of Criminal Justice Statistics, ~/ published 
by the United Nations in 1986, contains some basic principles that underscore 
the desirability of the computerization of criminal justice operations. Sub
sequently, the European Seminar on the Computerization of Criminal Justice 
Information: Realities, Methods, Perspectives, Effects, organized jointly by 
the Helsinki Institute for Crime Prevention and Control, affiliated with the 
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United Nations and the Government of Poland in May 1987, made specific 
recommendations emphasizing, inter-alia, that there is a need to promote 
principles which facilitate the international exchange of computerized 
crime-related data, for example, through the development of comparable 
software data standards and multilingual thesauri. Work has already started 
along these lines at the United Nations Latin American Institute for the 
Prevention of Crime and the Treatment of Offenders .. ' From these initiatives, 
it is evident that a closer exchange of views on the ways and means of 
computerizing criminal justice systems is needed at the subregional, regional 
and international levels. 

30. The preparatory meetings should be in a position to provide advice on 
these matters, enabling the Congress to discuss further the question of the 
computerization of criminal justice systems. The particular areas to which 
the meetings might pay attention include: the application of computer 
technology to law enforcement and investigative techniques, especially in 
complex cases of organized crime; court administration; the use of alterna
tives; and prison management. In such a discussion, the use of computers 
should be considered in technology for: (a) day-to-day administration: 
(b) overall management and policy planning: and (c) research and policy 
analysis and evaluation. 

31. While it is clear that computerization can enhance the efficiency of 
criminal justice administration, it could also potentially be used as an 
instrument of restriction of personal freedom, for example, by providing an 
easier means of access to social records from various computeriZed files 
outside of the criminal justice system. An appropriate ultimate goal of the 
Congress therefore might be the elaboration of general principles on the 
computerization of criminal justice operations, encompassing such matters as 
offender-based transactional statistics, controls on the public availability 
of certain types of data and the advantages of computerization, including a 
review of its dangers and potential misuses. 

32. Within prison systems, modern information systems can help to optimize 
the allocation of space and other resources when the criminal justice system 
is overloaded, and that application is now quite widespraad in many industrial
ized countries. The exchange of experience in this respect between countries 
and experts could be of practical value to the deliberations of the Congress. 
Also, since computer technology is making possible the "surveillance in 
freedom" of offenders through the use of electronic tags of different kinds, 
the Congress may wish to examine the cost effectiveness of such solution~, in 
the context of human rights considerations. 

33. Another important tool for management would be the training of staff, as 
recognized in resolution 8 of the Seventh Congress. The preparatory meetings 
might take up this theme in detail, focusing on the utilization of research 
results in developing suitable training programmes for all categories of 
personnel and bearing in mind the particular needs of staff dealing with 
various categories of offenders, particularly drug addicts or drug offenders. 

34. For years imprisonment has been increasingly acknowledged as one of the 
major problems of the present time in the management of criminal justice 
systems in more and more countries. While some institutional problems can be 
solved by prison authorities alone, others are difficult to overcome without 
the contribution of other criminal justice agencies that shape overall policy 
in respect of crime, offenders and victims. An emphasis on corrections in the 
proposed topic would therefore provide prison administrators with an oppor
tunity to express their assessment of both how the performance of other 
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sectors of criminal justice affects their own tasks and how the goals set for 
them can be achieved. Suggestions for reforms to help resolve major prison 
problems would be appropriate at this stage. For example, consideration of 
the results of comparative research on the effect of both custodial and non
custodial sanctions on the rate and forms of crime and recidivism would 
provide additional insights into the value of particular criminal policies. 
Tha Congress could also be a place for the consideration of ways and means by 
which the entire criminal justice system might attain its rehabilitative 
objective, which, in many countries, is held to be one of the most important 
goals. After a time of considerable doubt as to the effectiveness of 
rehabilitative programmes, there should be an opportunity to analyse which 
criminal justice measures "work" /lnd under which circumstances. In this 
context, primary attention should be paid to the effects of those rehabili
tation programmes conducted within the prison, as well as to those carried out 
outside the prison that possess potential for the social resettlement of 
offenders and the reduction of prison popUlations. 

35. Sentencing policies and the use of discretionary powers of prosecutors 
have an effect on the operations of criminal justice systems and, in particular, 
on the size of prison populations both at the pre-trial and trial stages. For 
instance, some countries may resort to imprisonment more often than others 
because of lack of a wide range of other penal sanctions or because of the 
existance of the legality principle and a relative restriction of other 
discretionary powers, as compared to countries whose legal system is based on 
the opportunity principle. Regardless, however, of the principles on which 
the legal sYi-Item may be based, more punitive or lenient approaches in general 
affect sentencing policies. Those sentencing policies largely determine the 
proportion of offenders "dropping out" from the criminal justice system. 
Guidelines on prosecution or non-prosecution, sentencing guidelines for the 
judiciary and guidelines on pardons and amnesties all attempt to shape 
rea«t.J.ons to criminality (the so called "justice model"). They are intended 
also to provide a measure of necessary flexibility in dealing with individual 
cases or groups of criminal cases. These 6uidelines have been established in 
many countries, and the international community may be particularly interested 
in issues thet may arise from their use. Also, there are countries that would 
be in a position to share their experience on policies for the non-prosecution 
of offenders, which have an influence on sentencing. The European Seminar on 
Non-prosecution, organized by HEUNI in 1986 in pursuance of resolution 7 of 
the Seventh Congress, made some initial recommendations. 

36. Prison overcrowding has reached critical levels in many countries and is 
therefore one of the most pressing problems facing crimin&l justice administra-
tions. Ways and means need to be worked out to stop or reduce overcrowding, 
particularly in view of the over-extended practice of holding accused persons 
awaiting trial for long periods. However desirable this objective is, in 
practice it may not be quickly attainable. Building more prisons takes time 
and needs fundamental changes in funding policies. Therefore, the preparatory 
meetings may wish to give consideration to possible courses of action to be 
adopted when overcrowding occurs. The recent International Conference on Drug 
Abuse Control and Illicit Trafficking drew particular attention to the 
problems caused by drug addicts in prisons, who in many countries account 
for a substantial proportion of the total prison population, and recommended 
increased follow-up action. 

37. Experience shows that national administrations react to the crisis in 
different ways. Some countries maintain the right of a prisoner to a single 
cell by delaying the intake of newly convicted offenders, who then have to 
"queue up" before starting their sentence. Other countries give primary 
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consideration to the requirement that all c~nvicted offenders who are 
sentenced to imprisonment have to serve their sentence immediately; therefore, ~ 
they must be received into prison, no matter how overcrowded it is. Some ~ 
prison administrations reduce the standards of privacy, living space and other 
amenities allowed to prisoners. Others show great ingenuity in converting 
establishments intended for other uses into prisons. Many administrations use 
both the last two measures. It may be of value during the preparations for 
the Cong'ress to build up an inventory of possible measures to minimize the 
level or impact of prison overcrowding, including suggestions for both 
immediate action and longer term solutions. If policies of privatizing 
prisons are followed, these questions will become even more complex and 
difficult. 

38. Alternative measures may be advocated either because they can contribute 
to the reduction of the negative effects of imprisonment or because they could 
serve to achieve the goal of reducing the prison population. The Seventh 
Congress emphasized, in its resolution 16, that non-custodial sanctions are a 
more humane way of facilitating rehabilitative efforts and that these are more 
likely to be successful when the public is involved. The preparatory meetings 
may wish to consider resolution 16 in detail and particularly the full range 
of specific alternatives to imprisonment, the rationale and philosophy that 
underly chem and some national experiences in implementing them in practice, 
on the basis of the criteria spelled out in paragraph 4 of the resolution. 
All available alternative measures need to be assessed from a cost-benefit 
perspective, taking into account related humanitarian aspects. Recent 
progress in re~pect of a wider application of alternative non-custodial 
sanctions have been the subject of seminars and meetings held at the regional ... 
institutes. Alternatives to imprisonment will be the theme of the Research .., 
Workshop, which will be convened by the United Nations Social Defence Research 
Institute in co-operation with the Secretariat, the United Nations regional 
institutes and the Arab Security Studies and Training Center (ASSTC). Both 
substantive and organizational matters for the Workshop were agreed upon at 
the International Conference on Research in Crime Prevention, devoted to 
alternatives to imprisonment, which was held jointly by the United Nations 
Social Defence Research Institute and ASSTC, at ASSTC Headquarters, at Riyadh, 
Saudi Arabia, from 13 to 14 January 1988. 

39. In view of all these developments, it is proposed that discussions at the 
preparatory meetings could focus on two lines of reasoning. First, attention 
should be given to trends in extending judicial guarantees over penal sanc
tions applied in the community, i.e., parole, probation, community work and 
other alternatives to imprisonment. Secondly, attention should likewise be 
given to more public scrutiny and judicial control of the correctional system, 
in order to improve the accountability of the prison administration, in 
accordance with resolutions 10 and 17 of the Seventh Congress. In this 
regard, the e~perience of countries that have experimented with various forms 
of limited self-management, the presence of the judiciary and the involvement 
of voluntary associations may be particularly valuable. These processes may 
make alternative measures more acceptable to the courts and the public at 
large and imprisonment more humane and bearable to convicted prisoners. 

40. Many of the issues mentioned above were highlighted at an international 
symposium on, inter alia, topic 2 of the provisional agenda of the Eighth 
Congress, qrganized by concerned non-governmental organizations and held under 
the auspices of the United Nations (Milan, Italy, 29 November to 1 December 1987). 
The preparatory meetings may wish to identify viable options and, in further
ance of Economic and Social Council resolution 1986/10, section XI, contribute 
to the formulation of basic principles for the use of alternatives to imprison
ment as well as safeguards for persons subjected to those alternatives. 
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41. The elaboration of such pr:inciples was initiated at UNAFEI as a follow-up 
to resolution 16 of the Seventh Congress, under the title "Standard minimum 
rules for the non-institutional treatment of offenders". Provisionally, they 
include provisions on the inventory of the most opportune types of alterna
tives to imprisonment and ways and means of reducing the prison population 
while improving the conditions for their social integration. 

42. In order to direct the discussion at the preparatory meeting towards the 
specific issues of the topic suggested above, discussion of the following 
questions may be of assistance. 

Questions for discussion 

1. What new developments in the application of the "systemic" approach 
to criminal justice have occurred or are currently being implemented? 

2. What benefits have resulted from the utilization of computer 
technology? In particular, what steps should be taken in the process of 
computerizing criminal justice system and what are the pitfalls to be avoided? 

3. In respect of the following measures or policies, what changes have 
occurred and/or can be recommended for consideration by national 
administrations? 

(a) Depenalization and availability of a wider range of f.ormal sanctions; 

(b) Mandatory or discretionary prosecution and sentencing policies, 
especially as they affect other parts of the criminal justice system and in 
particular the total of the prison popUlation; 

(c) The extent and scope of the use of pre-trial detention; 

(d) The reduction of the population of convicted offenders in prison, by 
either decreasing the intake or shortening the period of incarceration; 

(e) Specific policies within the prison system to cope with overcrowding 
when it exists and persists. 

4. What are the major elements to be included in the newly proposed 
standard minimum rules for the use of alternatives? 

(a) What are the benefits and drawbacks associated with tb~ different 
alternatives? Which alternatives have been the most successful? 

(b) What obstacles to the greater use of alternatives to impr:isonment 
have been identified, and what solutions can be proposed? 

5. What is the appropriate and most Useful role for the United Nations 
and institutes in assisting countries in this regard? 

Topic 3. Effective national and international action against: 
(a) organized crime; (b) terrorist criminal activities 

43. The undeniable increase of transnational crime during recent decades has 
become a source of serious concern for many countries in different regions of 
the world. The growing internationalization of criminal activities, a 
by-product of the growing internationalization of world affairs in general, 
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has been stimulated largely by technological advances in transport and 
communications, which have made most regions of the world more easily 
accessible. At the same time, many national borders have become more 
permeable, both as a consequence of commerce and economic co-operation and of 
mass tourism. 

44. Exploiting this new and more fluid international environment, criminal 
associations of different kinds have, in recent decades, extended their 
operations across frontiers to a much larger extent than in the past. This 
has been accomplished either directly or by the establishment of international 
co-operative networks of criminal associations, ~hose aim is to supply each 
other with material and logistical support. The immediate consequence has 
been not only an increase in the volume of trans boundary criminal operations 
but also an improvement in their overall efficiency. The expansion of criminal 
activities beyond national borders has mimicked developments in various legiti-
mate activities, such as trade, finance, scientific research and other 
economic, social and cultural endeavours. 

45. This process has led to the establishment of highly effective transnational 
criminal organizations which seriously threaten, in numerous countries, to wreck 
the normal functioning of some basic social institutions and processes, thereby 
generating considerable economic and political instability. In addition, the 
activities of these criminal organizations also have a deleterious impact on 
international relations in general, including world commerce, financial transac
tions, the free movement of persons and political and economic co-operation. 
Under such adverse circumstances, it is not surprising that socio-economic 
development programmes are fatally weakened, to the great disadvantage of large ~ 

segments of the popUlation, particularly the more vulnerable sectors of society. .., 
In this manner, as well as more directly through violence, intimidation, fear, 
the spread of drug abuse, corruption and lawlessness, transnational crime 
wreaks havoc upon the physical and mental health of countless human beings, 
jeopardizing also the very survival of public institutions and democratic 
processes. 

46. The increasing internationalization of crime raises some crucial questions 
concerning the issue of jurisdiction. In fact, in the opinion of a number of 
experts, the effective prevention and prosecution of transnational criminality 
necessitate an expansion of the concept of jurisdiction well beyon~ its current 
application. While universal jurisdiction would be the ideal objective, it 
should not be ignored that this expansion may well clash with the predominant 
notion of national sovereignty. 

47. In response to the challenge of transnational crime, the Seventh United 
Nations Congress placed particular emphasis on the international dimensions of 
crime, as reflected in the Milan Plan of Action and the resolutions on 
organized crime, the struggle against illicit drug trafficking and criminal 
acts of a terrorist character. The resolutions of the Seventh Congress were 
unanimously endorsed by the General Assembly in its resolution 40/32 of 
29 November 1985. 

48. The same deep concern was again reflected in resolution 1986/10 of 
21 May 1986 of the Economic and Social Council (section I), in which the 
Council urged the Secretary-General to accord priority to the development of 
specific p~oposals to co-ordinate international action against crimes of 
international ditnensions, as well as in General Assembly resolution 41/107 of 
4 December 1986, paragraph 6, and 42/59 of 29 November 1987, paragraph 2. 
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Organized crime 

49. The internationalization of organized crime has been reflected in the 
emergence of important illegal world markets which involve the exchange of a 
large variety of illicit goods and services. Although illicit drug t~afficking 
probably accounts for the largest sha~e of organized crime's criminal t~ansac
tions, these illegal operations also include weapons, industrial secrets, 
unlawfully acquired assets and human economic and sexual slavery, to mention 
some of them. 

50. The financial volume of the criminal operations transacted in the illicit 
world markets is, because of their very nature, extremely difficult to ascer
tain. Suggested estimates, however, run into billions of dollars. Such sums 
are comparable with the volume of operations of some of the largest t~ans
national corporations and excet'd the national budgets of a large number of 
States. 

51. The unlawful activities of organized crime are often managed in accordance 
with regular business administration practices utilized in the management of 
legitimate commercial enterprises in the modern world. As a result, trans
national criminal operations are characterized by a high level of efficiency 
and risk avoidance. This is reflected in their volume of operations and 
immense profits and in the difficulties encountered by law enforcement 
a~encies in the detection and control of these transactions. A furthe~ 
consequence is that even when the criminal justice system is successful in 
bringing to justice leading organized crime figures, this rarely results in 
the dest~uction of the organization itself, since "managerial" replacements 
are usually ~eady to step into place. 

52. The growing power of such "t~ansnationals of crime" has, understandably, 
aroused concern in a growing numbe~ of countries, both developed and develop
ing. The concerted and systematic exploitation of illegal world markets by 
criminal associations operating t~ansnational1y is having an impact upon the 
economic, political and social life of numerous count~ies, the magnitude and 
seriousness of which cannot be overestimated. Thus, widespread bribery and 
corruption in many national administ~ations, or the threat and use of violence 
against unco-operative officials, are unde.mining the effectiveness of public 
services in the performance of their administrative tasks. The resulting 
weakening of the governmental apparatus leads to greater impunity and 
facilitates further criminal activities. In addition to generating gross 
administrative inefficiency and waste, cor~uption causes demoralization and 
cynical opportunism, which weakens the honest values of society at large, 
greatly reducing the possibility of effective social control. The end result 
of this degenerative process may be a degree of social disruption that is 
extremely difficult to combat, particularly since a large and important 
segment of the population may be directly or indirectly profiting from the 
network of organized crime. This may lead to a popular reaction against the 
authorities who are trying to e~adicate criminal organizations, as has 
occurred in various countries in the recent past. 

53. Moreover, the internationalization of organized crime has tended to blur 
legal responsibility, especially where thorny questions of jurisdiction are 
involved. There is also some evidence that certain sectors of government may 
become the accomplices of organized crime and thus have a vested interest in 
protecting its multifarious operations. 

54. An alarming development in organized crime activities has been thei~ 
increased infiltration into legitimate business in recent years, both at the 
national and transnational levels. This process derives from a va~iety of 
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reasons and is intended to serve different purposes. Legitimate business 
often serves as a convenient cover-up for large-scale illegal operations. It 
is estimated that only a part of the profits made by organized crime is used 
for the continuation of ille~al activities and that the larger share is 
channeled to off-shore financial centres or diverted into overseas holdings. 
The situation is exacerbated by the fact that the national and international 
banking institutions involved in these transactions have a vested interest in 
protecting the identity of their clients. Thus the funds involved eventually 
become part of international finance capital. The infiltration of legal 
businesses, especially those engaged in international transactions, can 
therefore serve for the disposal of a sizeable part of the illegal profits. 

55. The need to "clean" very large sums of illegally acquired funds represents 
perhaps the most vulnerable spot in the structure and functioning of organized 
crime. The difficulties inherent in such large-scale laundering operations 
are the cause of the search for financial havens in third countries. Unfortu
nately, the banking legislation in some countries, by providing levels of 
secrecy that would seem to go weil beyond what would be reasonable protection 
of the confidentiality due to bona fide customers, appears to facilitate such 
laundering operations and to add to the difficulties in tracing assets obtained 
through drug trafficking and other forms of organized crime. Moreover, owing 
to the fact that banking, tax and investment legislation varies from country 
to country, transnational offenders can, relatively easily, find loopholes in 
national laws and procedures and can quickly adapt laundering schemes and 
techniques to hide their ill-gotten gains. 

56. In this connection, the Seventh Congress, in its resolution 1 on organized 
crime, urged Member States to increase their activity at the international 
level in order to combat organized crime, including becoming parties to 
multilateral and bilateral treaties on extradition and mutual legal assistance 
and called upon them to modernize national criminal law and procedure, when 
needed, through measures providing for the forfeiture of illegally acquired 
assets. Furthermore, in resolution 2 on the struggle against illicit drug 
trafficking, the Congress invited Member States, inter alia, to introduce or 
strengthen all legal instruments that can facilitate the investigation of the 
proceeds from illicit traffic or allow the tracing, freezing and forfeiture 
thereof and to take all necessary legislative measures to maximize co
operation among States in the latter of investigation of illicit profits and 
their forfeiture. In addition, in resolution 3 on international co-operation 
in drug abuse control, Member States were invited to take full advantage of 
the facility offered by the United Nations Fund for Drug Abuse Control to pool 
resources and thus achieve a greater impact through improved co-ordination and 
unified programming, and urged them to initiate or increase substantially 
contributions to the Fund. 

57. The First Interregional Meeting of Heads of National Drug Law Enforcement 
Agencies, held at Vienna in mid-1986, recommended that Governments should take 
measures, within the basic principles of their legal systems, to establish it 
as a criminal offence to knowingly receive, acquire or use assets derived from 
illicit drug trafficking and should authorize the issuance of judicial or 
executive orders for the production of bank and financial records that might 
be· required in order to identify or trace the proceeds of drug trafficking. 
Furthermore, the Meeting recommended also that Governme~ts should take 
measures providing for the freezing, seizing, forfeiture and confiscation of 
such assets. 

58. In a similar spirit, the International Conference on Drug Abuse and 
Illicit Trafficking, held at Vienna in mid-1987, adopted the Comprehensive 
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Multidisciplinary Outline of Future Activities; in chapter III it is proposed, 
inter alia, to review national legislation with a view to introducing modifica
tions to facilitate and ensure 'the seizure, freezing and forfeiture of the 
objects us~d in drug trafficking as well as the proceeds. The introduction of 
mutual judicial assistance and the facilitation of extradition were also 
reconwended. Financial associations could, in this connection, devise codes 
of conduct whereby their members would pledge to assist the authorities in 
tracing the proceeds of trafficking activities. In line with these prcposals, 
article 3 of the draft of the new Convention Against Illicit Traffic in 
Narcotic Drugs and Psychotropic Substances, on .which work is still in progress 
by an intergovernmental group of experts, requests parties to the Convention 
to "adopt national legislative and administrative measures to facilitate the 
identification, tracing, freezing, seizure and forfeiture of proceeds". Under 
such circumstances, it is clear that international co-operation in the control 
of inter-country financial transactions could add a degree of transparency to 
certain capital transfers and thereby discourage massive laundering operations. 
Such co-operation could conceivably include, in addition to the disclosure of 
money sources and amounts, measures for the seizure, forfeiture and confisca
tion of funds for which no legal source can be found. All these recommenda
tions, made with respect to drug trafficking, could conceivably be extended to 
other areas of activity of organized crime. 

59. It is clear that such sophisticated organizational forms and means as 
those utilized by organized crime require a commensurate response, rather than 
relatively out-dated and piece-meal efforts. Since criminal organizations and 
their operatives profit from legal loopholes, differences in national legisla
tion and inadequate means of enforcement, only a concerted and well-integrated 
international response holds some promise of success. 

60. In this respect, some countries have succeeded, in recent years, in 
devising simplified procedures for the extradition of offenders. More 
effective means for the exchange of information concerning the activities of 
criminal organizations are also being institutionalized, which could have a 
positive impact on prevention. The same is true of intensified judicial 
co-operation. In addition, some countries have enacted legislation aimed at 
defining bank secrecy in a narrower way and have expanded the judicial power 
to initiate investigations in this respect, so as to avoid such secrecy being 
used as a cover for illicitly acquired funds. Along the same lines, legisla
tion has been adopted or is being considered that would permit the seizure and 
confiscation of such funds. All these measures will promote greater accounta
bility in financial transactions without sacrificing human rights, separating 
the permissible uses of secrecy from its abuse. The Eighth Congress would 
benefit from action-oriented inputs on these issues that could lead to the 
formulation of draft conventions, practical guidelines and standards, model 
agreements that could guide negotiations between countries and recommendations 
that could assist the efforts of the international community as a whole and of 
individual Member States in introducing relevant new legislation. In this 
connection, the International Seminar on Policies and Strategies to Combat 
Organized Crime, held at the University of New Mexico, 8-11 December 1987, 
proposed a number of measures, examined, inter alia, a draft model treaty 
on mutual assistance in criminal matters and recommended that this draft 
instrument be further elaborated by the preparatory meetings for the purpose 
of submitting it to the consideration of the Eighth Congress. 

Terrorist criminal activities 

61. The frequency and lethal impact of criminal acts of a terrorist character 
have increased in recent years. As a result, countless innocent persons are 
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exposed to the danger of indiscriminate violence. The phenomenon has grown in 
geographical scope, as well as in the number and dramatic nature of the cases. 

62. In the opinion of experts, terrorism is not likely to diminish in intensity 
in the near future, unless more effective co-operation is established. In 
fact, a global system of competitive arms sales makes modern weapons more 
easily available to terrorist groups; mass communications assure instantaneous 
publicity for terrorist acts, thus accomplishin~ one of the main terrorist 
objectives, and travel between different countries has become easier; all these 
factors facilitate the commission of terrorist acts. Under these circumstan
ces, closer international co-operation and improved domestic co-ordination of 
all entities involved in the struggle against terrorism are indispensable 
components of effective anti-terrorist policies and strategies. Furthermore, 
the role of the mass media in recruiting the assistance and co-operation of 
the population While, at the same time, denying the terrorists the sensational
ist pUblicity that is one of their objectives could be of crucial importance 
in this respect. 

63. The international dimensions of contemporary terrorism manifest themselves 
in two distinct, albeit related, ways. First, terrorist attacks may be decided 
on and prepared in a country other than the one in which they are actually 
carried out. As in some hijacking cases, the entire drama may unfold in still 
other countries before reaching its final violent or negotiated conclusion. 
Similarly, weapons and explosives may be transported across national boundaries 
before reaching their point of destination. Secondly, there is evidence that 
closer ties have been established, in recent years, among different terrorist 
groups. Thus, although perhaps not reaching the levels of operational 
co-ordination attributed to transnationally organized crime, terrorist 
co-operation seems to have progressed to the point where it is justifiable 
to speak of internationally organized terror. 

64. Equally alarming, in view of its disproportionate dangerousness, is the 
growing internationalization of what has come to be known as "state terrorism". 
In such cases, the terrorist operations are either sponsored, organized, 
encouraged, directed or materially and logistically supported by a State for 
the purpose of intimidating another State, person, group or organization. 
state-sponsored terrorist activities, however, usually differ from acts of 
war-like aggression in that they tend to be of a secret and covert nature. 
Moreover, the state in question almost always strenuously denies any involve
ment in the terrorist operations. As can be readily understood, detection and 
punishment are rather problematic in the absence of a better developed world 
order, since penal sanctions against a sovereign state are not within the 
purview of criminal law. 

65. Although much terrorism is ideologically inspired, criminal acts of a 
terrorist nature have had, on numerous occasions, solely economic gain as 
their objective. At the same time, experts have ascertained an increasing 
frequen~y of mixed motives, goals and participating groups. In fact, a high 
degree of co-operation between terrorist groups and organized crime seems to 
have occurred on certain occasions in recent years, linking, for instance, 
drug trafficking with arms smuggling. What is important to recognize is that 
all acts of terrorism, irrespective of the reasons, goals or motivations 
behind them, are, because of their lethal consequences and violent means used, 
acts of a criminal nature and, as such, condemnable and subject to prosecu
tion. This would imply that offenders of those criminal acts characterized as 
international terrorism must be controlled through proper investigation, 
prosecution, trial and conviction if found guilty, regardless of their 
motivations and objectives. 
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66. A major difficulty in attaining effective international control of 
terrorist activities lies in the plurality of ideological and political 
systems characterizing todaY's·world. Nonetheless, some international 
instruments and resolutions on the subject have been adopted. The General 
Assembly, in its resolution 1186 (XII) of 11 December 1957, for instance, 
affirmed that the sending of terrorist groups from one state to another should 
be considered as a form of aggression. In General Assembly resolution 2625 
(XXV) of 24 October 1970 on the Declaration on Principles of International Law 
Concerning Friendly Relations and Co-operation among states in Accordance with 
the Charter of the United Nations, it is stipulated that every state has the 
duty to refrain from organizing, instigating, assisting or participating in 
acts of civil strife or terrorist acts in another state and shall not organize, 
assist, foment, finance, incite or tolerate subversive, terrorist or armed 
activities directed toward the violent overthrow of the regime of another 
state. 

67. Furthermore, the General Assembly adopted, on 18 December 1972, resolu
tion 3034 (XXVII), in which it recognized the importance of international 
co-operation in devising measures to effectively prevent the occurrence of 
acts of international terrorism and decided to establish an Ad Hoc Committee 
on International Terrorism, entrusting it with the task of drafting recommenda
tions for possible co-operation for the speedy elimination of the problem. 
Since then, the Committee has issued a number of reports on this matter 
containing, inter alia, various recommendations for international action. In 
pursuance of some of these, the General Assembly adopted the Convention on the 
Prevention and Punishment of Crimes against Internationally Protected Persons, 
including Diplomatic Agents (resolution 3166 (XXVIII) of 14 December 1973), as 
well as the International Convention against the Taking of Hostages (resolu
tion 34/146 of 17 December 1979). 

68. In connection with the suppression of hijacking, the International Civil 
Aviation Organization (ICAO) has been the forum where the most significant 
initiatives in this respect have been adopted. Thus, the Tokyo Convention 
on Offenses and Certain Acts Committed on Board Aircraft was adopted on 
14 September 1965 and entered into force in 1969. In addition, the Hague 
Convention for the Suppression of Unlawful Seizure of Aircraft and the Montreal 
Convention for the Suppression of Unlawful Acts Against the Safety of Civil 
Aviation entered into force in 1971 and 1973, respectively. 

69. Furthermore, three instruments with a regional scope have been adopted in 
an effort to combat international terrorism. These include the Convention to 
Prevent and Punish the Acts of Terrorism Taking the Form of Crimes Against 
Persons and Related Extortion that Are of International Significance (the 
Organization of American States Convention) adopted in 1971; the European 
Convention on the Suppression of Terrorism (1978); and the Dublin Agreement on 
the Application of the European Convention for the Suppression of Terrorism 
(1980) . 

70. It would appear, however, that considerably closer practical co-operation 
between States will have to be developed if more SUbstantial successes in the 
fight. against terrorism are to be obtained. The exact form of these efforts 
remains an open question. Under certain circumstances, useful results may be 
achieved through bilateral co-operation, but multilateral arrangements of a 
global nature remain the goal in an advanced world order. A large number. of 
bilateral agreements could form such a dense network of reciprocal obligations 
that they could conceivably approach the effectiveness of an international 
agreement; the best solution remains, however, the establishment of a system 
of international co-operation that would deny sanctuary to perpetrators of 
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terrorist acts, by obliging states either to extradite them or to refer cases 
to their proper authorities for prosecution. 

71. In spite of the difficulties inharent to the issue at hand, as well as to 
the responses to it, which are often dictated by extraneous political con
siderations, the adoption by consensus at the Seventh Congress of resolution 23 
on criminal acts of a terrorist character gives reasons for hope by indicating 
the existence of a common ground upon which further agreements may be developed. 
In the preambular paragraphs of the resolution, it was noted that terrorist 
activities, including kidnapping and murder, hijacking, the taking of hostages 
and the destruction of property, seriously impaired freedom and the political 
stability of communities and grave concern was expressed at the human, social 
and economic cost of terrorist attacks and the threat posed by them to normal 
international intercourse, particularly in the areas of travel, commerce and 
diplomatic relations. 

72. In the operative paragraphs of resolution 23, all States were called upon 
to take the necessary steps to strengthen co-operation, particularly in the 
areas of extradition and mutual legal assi~tance, and were urged to adopt 
legislation to strengthen legal measures against acts of terrorism and to 
facilitate the exchange of information in order to improve the ability of 
Governments to prevent terrorist violence. Furthermore all States that had 
not yet become parties to the relevant multilateral conventions were invited 
to do so in an expeditious manner and they were urged to facilitate the 
effective application of law enforcement measures to those who commit violent 
terrorist acts, to rationalize extradition procedures and to avoid inappro
priate exceptions. Taking into account the importance of this resolution, 
particularly in view of the practical measures that have been identified, it 
might be opportune to base further discussion on this issue on its provisions. 

73. After pr.otracted consideration of the question of terrorism and its 
causes, the General Assembly adopted resolution 40/61 of 9 December 1983 
entitled "Measures to prevent international ter.rorism which endangers or takes 
innocent human lives or jeopardizes fundamental freedoms and study of the' 
underlying causes of those forms of terrorism and acts of violence which lie 
in misery, frustration, grievance and despair and which cause some people to 
sacrifice human lives, including their OWO, in an attempt to effect radical 
changes". In that resolution, the General Assembly unequivocally condemned 
terrorist acts as criminal; deplored the loss of human lives resulting from 
themj and appealed to States to become party to relevant international 
conventions and to implement the recommendations of the Ad Hoc Committee on 
International Terrorism. It invited them to take all appropriate measures at 
the national level towards the speedy elimination of international terrorism 
and called upon all States to refrain from organizing, instigating, assisting 
or participating in terrorist acts in other States. It also urged States to 
co-operate with one another more closely and further urged them, and the 
relevant United Nations organs, to contribute to the elimination of the under
lying causes of international terrorism, as well as to take the necessary 
further steps for its prevention. 

74. Closer co-operation, aimed at coping more successfully with the threat of 
international terrorism, has begun to be gradually implemented in recent years 
in some regions of the world. In addition to an improved flow of information 
concerning the activities and membership of terrorist organizations, this 
co-operation has been reflected in the co-ordination of preventive strategies 
and policies through fairly regular meetings of the responsible tninisters. 
Furthermore, measures facilitating extradition of suspected or sentenced 
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terrorists, exclusion and deportation have found some favour with certain 
Governments. An Ad Hoc Group of Experts on Topics 1 and 3 of the Eighth 
Congress, held at Siracusa, Sicily, from 21 to 23 January 1988, and jointly 
organized by the International Institute of Higher Studies in Criminal 
Sciences, the Centro Nazionale di Prevenzione e Difesa Sociale and the Centre 
for Social Development and Humanitarian Affairs of the United Nations Office 
at Vienna, examined different modalities and possibilities of international 
co-operation to combat international terrorism and formulated recommendations 
for the development of practical measures and means to render more effective 
the efforts of the international community in preventing and controlling 
terrorist criminal activities. 

75. In the light of the above, the following questions may help to elicit 
information on the positions of Governments as well as expert opinions on the 
various aspects highlighted above, as a basis for the preparation of the 
working paper on this agenda item. 

Questions for discussion 

1. What kind of approach to this agenda item would be considered most 
useful from a national, regional and international perspective? How could its 
scope be delimited and its focus sharpened? 

2. With respect to organized crime: 

(a) To what extent is the economy harmed by such activities, and what 
measures have been taken to counteract them? 

(b) What has been the impact of these activities on social and political 
stability? 

(c) What initiatives would be most effective in combating organized 
crime in general or different types of it? 

(d) What forms can effective international co-operation for the control 
and eradication of organized crime and terrorism take? 

(e) What measures would be needed to ensure the seizure and confiscation 
of illegal funds? 

(f) What measures would be most effective for the implementation of 
existing treaties of international co-operation in this endeavour? Have there 
been any measures aimed at establishing some form of centralized co-ordination 
vis-a-vis organized crime? 

(g) What are the possibilities of formulating and adopting an 
international banking code? 

3. With respect to terrorism: 

(a) What innovations in national approaches may be required to attain 
more effectiveness in combating terrorism? 

(b) What measures, if any, have been taken to establish centralized 
co-ordinating structures to deal with terrorist activities? 

(c) What role could the mass media play within national anti-terrorist 
strategies and policies? 
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(d) What are the practical actions for the establishment of more 
effective international instruments to combat terrorism? 

(e) What would be the most adequate modalities for establishing closer 
co-operation in this area between countries? 

(f) What are the major obstacles to the improvement of such co-operation? 

(g) What is the impact of state terrorism on international co-operation 
and what can be done about it? 

4. With respect to both: 

(a) What seem to be the interfaces between organized crime and 
terrorism, and what strategies would be used against them? 

(b) What role can the United Nations play in the struggle against 
internationally organized crime and transnational terrorism? 

(c) How can the idea of an international criminal jurisdiction become a 
reality? 

Topic 4. The prevention of delinquency, juvenile 1ustice and the 
protection of the young: policy approaches and directions 

76. This topic represents the latest stage in the progressive evolution of 
thought and action under the aegis of the United Nations congresses which, 
over the years, have approached many of the problems and prospects of juvenile 
justice from different perspectives, recognizing that the vulnerable situation 
of the young and that the appropriate intervention mechanisms require constant 
review and improvement. The Seventh United Nations Congress made major 
advances by establishing a set of universally accepted principles regarding 
the protection of the rights of juveniles in conflict with the law. These 
principles are ba~ed on the notion of separate systems and measures for 
juveniles and are spelled out in the United Nations Standard Minimum Rules for 
the Administration of Juvenile Justice (The Beijing Rules), which were adopted 
by the General Assembly in its resolution 40/33 of 29 November 1~8S. 

77. As five years will have passed since the adoption of the Beijing Rules, 
it would be opportune for the Eighth Congress to review the progress made in 
their implementation, focusing particularly on the interplay and gaps existing 
between theory and practice, law and reality, as well as the elaboration of 
implementation mechanisms, so as to maximize their impact in bringing about 
change and reform in justice systems. In that connection, the Eighth Congress 
might consider ways and means of most effectively advancing programme 
formulation and application, thus contributing, in consonance with the Rules, 
to the development and fUrther improvement of juvenile justice systems. 

78. At the national level, various initiatives have been taken to ensure that 
the provisions of this international instrument are embodied in substantive 
and procedural law, translated into policy and followed in practice. Progress 
has been reported by a number of countries, particularly with respect to areas 
where previously there was little or no differentiation between adults and 
juveniles, including, by way of example: the establishment of separate 
juvenile courts; improved professionalization of juvenile justice personnel; 
specialization within the police to handle juvenile cases; enactment of 
specific legislation, such as child acts and codes of procedure; provision of 
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separate detention facilities for juveniles; offender classification; 
legislative initiatives regarding raising the age of criminal responsibility; 
and de-criminalization. 

79. At the regional and international levels, numerous activities have been 
undertaken, including increased research, field visits, study tours, profes
sional courses f.or juvenile justice personnel and advisory services, joint 
programing and pilot projects. The United Nations institutes have been closely 
involved in translating the policy approach and provisions of the Rules to 
concrete changes in juvenile justice operations, especially through the 
training of practitioners and decision-makers in this field. Also, numerous 
non-governmental organizations concerned with children's rights, such as 
Defence for Children International (DCI) , have played an important advocacy 
role and have contributed greatly to juvenile justice reform through the 
Beijing Rules. 

80. In order to attain one of the fundamental policy maxims of the Beijing 
Rules - the le~st possible use of juvenile detention - it is necessary to 
examine the prevailing conditions and circumstances under which juveniles are 
deprived of their liberty around the world. The danger of deprivation of 
liberty during the most important formative period of personal development is 
severe enough to justify its strictly minimum use for young offenders and its 
gradual replacement by other, non-custodial measures, both new and 
traditional. 

81. Evaluation research demonstrates, however, that alternative reactions may 
represent a so-called "net widening", leading to an expansion of the degree of 
control, wherein growing numbers of juveniles who need no corrective measures 
are subjected to them, without due legal safeguards and with stigmatizing 
effects, marking them for the rest of their lives. 

82. The incarceration of juveniles with adults represents another serious 
risk situation, as underscored by the Seventh Congress. Since current 
procedures and practices that do not markedly differentiate between juvenile 
and adult offenders at the various stages of justice administration have 
adverse repercussions, including contributing to the amount of seriousness of 
adult ~riminality and career offending, these issues deserve priority 
attention. 

83. Against this background, and as a matter of priority, the Eighth Congress 
should review and consider a new set of draft standard minimum rules for the 
protection of juveniles deprived ~f their liberty, in pursuance of resolution 21 
of the Seventh Congress and Economic and Social Council resolution 1986/10 
(section I). In line with the aim and in the spirit of the Beijing Rules, the 
new draft rules should recognize that young persons have the right to benefit 
from measures designed to meet their special needs and to protect their well
being, with due regard to their individual characteristics and personality 
formation. Emphasis should also be placed on resolving cases of yuuth in 
trouble outside the formal system, particularly through community-based 
infrastructure and resources and through innovative rehabilitation models. 

84. As a key concern in the juvenile justice field, delinquency prevention 
has been accorded high priority by the Seventh Congress and by the General 
Assembly, which, in its resolution 40/35 of 29 November 1985, called for the 
formulation of additional international standards in this respect. Thus, the 
proposed United Nations draft standards for the prevention of juvenile delin
quency will be before the Eighth Congress for consideration. The Eighth 
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Congress is to set the stage for concerted action to deal with the persistent 
problem of youth in trouble. From the springboard of the Beijing Rules and as 
recognized by the General Assembly, delinquency prevention should be character- ~ 
ized by a new and special approach, with the basic aim of providing the 
requisite assistance, a range of opportunities and a supportive framework 
to meet the varying needs of the young and of fostering their personal 
development, while ensuring their education and purposeful job placement in 
the outside world. All this necessitates appropriate action directed at 
minimizing the disadvantageous circumstances and conditions which heighten 
youth's vulnerability to crime and victimization. 

85. As major problems have derived from the conceptual and definitional 
understanding of the notion 01,' "delinquency", the parameters of "prevention" 
and the distinction made between "serious" and "minor" infractions, it would 
be appropriate for the preparatory meetings to consider these matters in 
depth, with a view toward a progressive reduction of the range of behaviour to 
which the label of delinquency is applied. 

86. In this perspective, the proposed new standards on delinquency prevention 
should be considered as general principles, aiming at promoting justice for 
young persons in different categories and situations: those in conflict with 
the law, those who may not be in conflict with the law but who are "at social 
risk" and those in need of care and protection (e.g. those who are abandoned, 
abused, neglected, homeles.: or in marginal and vulnerable circumstances). 
Thus, the &ighth Congress could focus on modalities for early protective and 
preventive intervention, guided by the need for favourable to psycho-social 
development and the need to safeguard individual rights and well-being. This 
entails a thorough re-examination of specific techniques or strategies 
employed for delinquency prevention, including broad social policy measures. 
Consideration of those social control processes and regulatory mechanisms, as 
well as child-rearing practices, which have an impact on the changing patterns 
of the socializatton and rehabilitation of young persons in the contemporary 
world, would be central to this exercise. 

87. The Committee on Crime Prevention and Control, in its capacity as 
preparatory body for the &ighth Congress, recommended that considerable 
emphasis should be given to victimization of the young and to its substantive 
interlinkages with and implications for delinquency prevention and juvenile 
justice. Under this item, the &ighth Congress may examine innovative policy 
options on behalf of young victims, focusing particularly on domestic violence 
against, involving and affecting the young, in line with General Assembly 
resolution 40/36 of 29 November 1985, on youthful offences associated with 
illicit drugs and on the exploitation, sale and traffic of children. This 
calls for action-oriented strategies to promote a more effective response on 
the part of juvenile justice systems and the machinery of justice as a Whole 
and at all levels. 

88. The Seventh Congress reiterated that youth was a particularly vulnerable 
population group deserving special attention and that initial lapses of young 
persons into crime often occurred because of a victimizing situation, owing to 
socio-economic conditions, adult manipulation, blocked opportunities and 
alienation. Child abuse, both within the family and in institutional contexts, 
and the phenomenon of "street children", who, while victimized themselves, are 
progressively co-opted into and drift towards delinquent activities, require ~ 
increased attention. ~ 

89. Similarly, since it is widely acknowledged that the largest consumer 
group of illicit drugs and the major victims of illicit drug traffic are young 
persons, concerted action to control illicit drug traffic and to prevent drug 
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abuse has to focus on this population group. with strategies aimed specifically 
at early prevention, in the light of their vulnerable situation and succepti-
bility. . 

90. The exploitative practice of child-sale and traffic is also a phenomenon 
that has reached serious propor.tions in recent years, causing world-wide 
concern with this new form of slavery and warranting immediate policy counter
measures. In view of the large number of young persons entrapped in irregular 
circumstances by virtue of default, efforts to prevent this victimization 
should be encouraged and new avenues leading to the solution of the underlying 
causes further explored. 

91. In fact, it has to be recognized that there are virtually millions of 
young "crimeless" victims, who, because of their vulnerability, turn to or are 
subjected to exploitative practices and who, by virtue of mere involvement, 
may find thems~lves in very conflictive situations. This is an area which 
requires effective and urgent inter-agency 'co-operation among all relevant 
United Nations agencies, particularly the United Nations Children's Fund 
(UNICEF) and the United Nations Educational, Scientific and cultural 
Organization (UNESCO). Joint work needs to be undertaken with respect to 
research, data analysis and clear policy positions, in order to establish 
concrete intervention programmes and thus stop these inadmissable practices. 

92. Furthermore, as emphasized by the Seventh Congress in its resolutions 19 
and 20, a strategic focus of sound delinquency intervention is scientific 
insight and an expanded knowledge-base. In this context, delinquency preven
tion is viewed as a process of periodic problem identification, strategy 
building, policy analysis and evaluation, aimed at ensuring that current 
approaches and practices are based on valid criteria and yield viable 
results. 

93. With a view towards improving the overall quality of juvenile justice, it 
is useful to develop methodological instruments that will help to resolve 
difficulties in: assessing youthful crime; determining the factors related to 
it: ascertaining profiles of juvenile justice systems; and appraising the 
appropriateness of intervention measures. Towards this end, the Secretariat, 
in co-operation with the Economic and Social Commission for Asia and the 
Pacific (ESCAP) and the United Nations network of regional institutes, is 
conducting the First United Nations Survey on Juvenile Crime and Prevention 
and Treatment Modalities, 1970-1985. 

94. Moreover, as delinquent behaviour involves a complex interplay of many 
factors, its prevention requires the integration of the efforts of a range of 
institutions, groups and individuals, a multi-disciplinary perspective and a 
mUlti-service orientation. Thus, the Eighth Congress might pay clos~ attention 
to ways and means of promoting multi-sectoral planning and programming for the 
setting-up of appropriate organized structures in which comprehensive and 
co-ordinated action could be undertaken rather than piece measures that have 
relatively little preventive value. 

95. Within the above general framework, the following questions are suggested 
to generate discussion at the preparatory meetings: 

Questions for discussion 

1. What are the characteristic elements which make up the "profile" of a 
juvenile justice system, enabling useful cross-national comparison? 
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2. What initiatives have been taken to promote and safeguard juvenile 
justice since the Seventh United Nations Congress? 

3. Which principles should guide a general approach to delinquency 
prevention? Are there specific national policies on the question? In 
particular: . 

(a) What is the scope of delinquency prevention? How can delinquency 
prevention be more closely linked to service-delivery systems (e.g., education, 
mental health, social work, sUbstance abuse prevention and control)? 

(b) What is the spectrum of community-based services for youth in 
trouble? What have been the most successful experiences in this regard? What 
are the practical difficulties, if any, and how can they be overcome? 

(c) What role have research and evaluation played in intervention 
strategies, both formal and informal, to prevent delinquency, and how can they 
be more fully utilized as a guide to action? 

4. What interventions are most appropriate to minimize juveniles "at 
social risk" being labelled as "delinquent"? 

5. Have any efforts been made to reduce juvenile detention? Which 
alternatives to juvenile institutionalization have proven most effective and 
by which criteria? 

6. What practical effects did the policy approach of the Beijing Rules 
have on the profile of justice administration? 

7. How can the Beijing Rules most effectively be promoted and implemented 
and how could the role of the Committee on Crime Prevention and Control be 
enhanced in this respect? 

8. What other options could usefully be employed, and how can the United 
Nations system h~lp to promote appropriate operational action in the juvenile 
justice field, particularly with the involvement of those agencies dealing 
with the protection of children's rights? 

Topic 5. United Nations norms and guidelines in crime prevention and 
criminal justice: implementation and priorities for further 

standard setting 

96. The inclusion of this topic in the agenda of the Eighth United Nations 
Congress is an expression of the long-standing concern of the international 
community with the humanization of criminal justice. Since its foundation, 
the United Nations, drawing on the principles of the Charter of the United 
Nations and the International Bill of Human Rights, has played a crucial role 
in the formulation of several international instruments in crime prevention 
and criminal justice. The United Nations congresses on the prevention of 
c~ilne and the treatment of offenders have greatly contributed to this process 
of standard setting, starting from the First Congress in 1955 which adopted 
the Standard Minimum Rules for the Treatment of Prisoners (Economic and Social 
Council resolution 663 (XXIV». ~ 

97. Based on the recommendations of the congresses, other important instru-
ments hav~ been adopted in more recent years, such as the Declaration on the 
Protection of all Persons from Being Subjected to Torture and Other Cruel, 

-------------------------------------------------------------------~ 
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Inhuman or Degrading Treatment of Punishment (General Assembly resolution 3452 
(XXX»; the Code of Conduct for Law Enforcement Officials (General Assembly 
resolution 34/169); the Principles of Medical Ethics relevant to the role of 
health personnel, particularly physicians, in the protection of prisoners and 
detainees against torture and other cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment or 
punishment (General Assembly resolution 37/194, annex); the Convention against 
Torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment (General 
Assembly resolution 39/46); the Safeguards Guaranteeing Protection of the 
Rights of those Facing the Death Penalty (Economic and Social Council resolu
tion 1984/50); and the Procedures for the Effective Implementation of the 
Standard Minimum Rules for the Treatment of Prisoners (Economic and Social 
Council resolution 1984/47). . 

98. The task of the United Nations in this field has been extended by addi
tional standards adopted by the Seventh Congress, namely the Guiding Principles 
for Crime Prevention and Criminal Justice in the Context of Development and a 
New International Economic Order; 91 the United Nations Standard Minimum Rules 
for the Administration of Juvenile-Justice ("The Beijing Rules"); 101 the 
Declaration of Basic Principles of Justice for Victims of Crime and Abuse of 
Power; 111 the Basic Principles on the Independence of the Judiciary; 121 and 
the Model Agreement on the Transfer of Foreign Prisoners and recommendations 
on the treatment of foreign prisoners. 131 Periodic surveys of the extent to 
which these and other standards are being applied provide a yardstick to gauge 
the accomplishments of individual countrie~ and common progress towards 
postulated goals. 

99. This topic also derives directly from the mandates of the General Assembly 
which, in its resolution 41/149 on human rights in the administration of 
justice, requested the Economic and Social Council and, through it, the 
Committee on Crime Prevention and Control to keep these matters under constant 
review and to continue to pay special attention to effective ways and means of 
implementing existing standards, and promote new developments in this area. 
Subsequently, the Assembly, in its resolution 42/143, requested the Secretary
General to continue to devise strategies for the practical implementation of 
United Nations standards and norms on human rights in the administration of 
justice. The Assembly also requested the Secretary-General to assist Member 
States, at their request, in this implementation as well as in evaluating 
their impact and effectiveness, in particular under the advisory services of 
the Department of Technical Co-operation for Development, of the Centre for 
Human Rights and the Centre for Social Development and Humanitarian Affairs. 
Furthermore, the Economic and Social Council, in its resolution 1986/10 on 
implementation of the conclusions of the Milan Congress, requested the 
Secretary-General to give particular consideration, inter alia, to the 
implementation of existing standards and to assist in formulating new 
guidelines, principles and model agreements in specific priority areas. 

100. Successful implementation naturally requires international action, but, 
above all, it depends on the efforts made by Governments within their domestic 
jurisdiction. United Nations guidelines and standards in crime prevention 
and criminal justice have a base of broad international support; they are 
sufficiently general to respond to different stages of development but they 
also express universal principles to which the international community has 
committed itself. 

101. While numerous countries have successfully implemented these guidelines 
and standards, there still exist, as relevant United Nations surveys indicate, 
shortfalls in their effective application in many parts of the world. Among 
major obstacles to successful implementation, as indicated at past congresses, 
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are: the lack of co-ordinated action; a shortage of funds; the low priority 
accorded to such matters; inadequate human and professional resources; and, ~ 
all too often, lack of political will and public apathy. Greater public \~ 
awareness of issues might enlist support and additional resources at all 
levels. 

102. It would, therefore, be very useful to consider measures for the 
effective implementation and follow-up of policies already internationally 
agreed. As recommended by the Committee on Crime Prevention and Control, it 
would be appropriate to focus attention, first of all, on the assessment of 
the impact achieved in the application of existing standards and guidelines, 
as well as the difficulties encountered. For this purpose, the Congress will 
have before it recent surveys on the practical application of relevant United 
Nations instruments in Member States, for example the Standard Minimum Rules 
for the Treatment of Prisoners, the Code of Conduct for Law Enforcement 
Officials, the Basic Principles on the Independence of the Judiciary, "Th~ 
Beijing Rules", the Declaration of Basic Principles of Justice for Victims of 
Crime and Abuse of Power and the Safeguards g;;aranteeing the rights of those 
facing the death penalty. 

103. Specific areas in which the United Nations could assist interested 
Governments in implementing guidelines and standards and thus in translating 
them into reality include the following: devising effective procedures for 
application in the context of strategies for economic and social development; 
strengthening technical co-operation and advisory services; incorporating the 
United Nations instruments in national legislation and making the standards 
and guidelines available, in an appropriate language and form, to all persons 
concerned; using educational and promotional processes in schools, colleges and 
academies of criminal justice, as well as law faculties; exploring the role of 
the mass media and eliciting its support; increasing community involvement and 
creating an atmosphere conducive to the observance of the principles embodied 
in the instruments, as well as exploring ways of overcoming resistance towards 
them; establishing and strengthening of national committees for the promotion 
of United Nations norms and guidelines; and enhancing evaluative research. 
All this implies, however, the provision of additional financial and human 
resources, both by concerned Governments, e.g., through increased contribu
tions to the United Nations Trust Fund for Social Defence, as well as by 
international funding agencies, such as UNDP, particularly when developing 
countries include specific projects in their country programmes. 

104. At the international level, the role and scope of United Nations activi
ties in promoting the more effective application of guidelines and standards 
at the regional and interregional levels should also be re-assessed. Future 
action should be geared towards wider. dissemination of reports submitted to 
the Committee on Crime Prevention and Control, and its review thereof, as well 
as strengthening the role of the Committee and the congresses in overviewing, 
evaluating and following up such reports, including appropriate recommenda
tions. Furthermore, collaboration with other Secretariat units, such as the 
Centre for Human Rights and the Office of Legal Affairs, should be enhanced, 
e.g., through a regular exchange of information and review of research studies 
and standard setting. Finally, adequate support should be provided to the 
interregional and regional United Nations institutes for crime prevention and 
criminal justice, and advisory services in this area should be reinforced, 
with follow-up action at the national level, in order to meet requests for 
technical co-operation from countries of their respective regions. 
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105. Besides assisting in the implementation of what has already been adopted, 
the United Nations also needs to consider new policies and norms. It must 
constantly explore fresh options and policy responses to changing needs and 
priorities. Thus, in continuation of the history of development of criminal 
justice instruments by the United Nations, it is also necessary to encourage 
new initiatives and to formulate further universally acceptable principles, as 
identrfied by Member states and United Nations legislative bodies, so as to 
contribute to strengthening international co-operation in the social and 
humanitarian field. 

106. At the request of the Economic and Social Council, in its resolu-
tion 1986/10, and following the recommendations of the Committee on Crime 
Prevention and Control, work has already been initiated on the formulation of 
new standards and guidelines on the following issues: prevention of juvenile 
delinquency and treatment of juveniles deprived of their liberty (see topic 4)j 
implementation of the Basic Principles on the Independence of the JudiciarYj 
alternatives to imprisonment and social integration of offenders (see topic 2}j 
transfer of cr~minal proceedings and transfer of supervision of foreign 
offenders conditionally sentenced or conditionally releasedj the role of 
lawyersj prevention and investigation of extra-·legal, arbitrary and summary 
executionsj the use of force and firearms by law enforcement officialsj 
implementation of the Safeguards Guaranteeing Protection of the Rights of 
Those Facing the Death Penalty. In addition, a study is being prepared on the 
question of capital punishment and new contributions of criminal sciences in 
this matter. 

107. One important area deserving priority attention is t~e implementation of 
the Guiding Principles for Crime Prevention and Criminal Justice. It will be 
recalled that the Seventh Congress, in adopting the Principles, called upon 
the Committee to consider necessary ways and means to ensure appropriate action 
to follow up on their implementation, including steps to be undertaken to 
ensure the widest possible dissemination of the Principles and the intensifica
tion of information activities in this field. 

108. Other significant areas where guidance of the preparatory meetings would 
be especially relevant include the treatment of victims of crime and abuse of 
power and the prevention of victimization as well as the promotion of the 
objectives of the Declaration of Basic Principles of Justice for Victims of 
Crime and Abuse of Power. In particular, there may be a need for international 
means of recourse for victims if national laws and regulations are insufficient 
as well as for more detailed implementation procedures for the provisions of 
the Declarations aimed at curtailing victimization through the abuse of 
power. Reference may be made to the effective assistance which the World 
Society of Victimology and the World Federation for Mental Health provided to 
the Secretariat through the organization of expert meetings on victimology. 
Most pertinent work was also accomplished by a committee of experts which was 
convened at the International Institute of Higher Studies in Criminal Sciences 
at Siracusa, Italy, in 1986, and by a meeting of the major non-governmental 
organizations in crime prevention and criminal justice, organized in 1987 by 
the Centro Nazionale di Prevenzione e Difesa Sociale, in co-operation with the 
United Nations and the Government of Italy. 

109. A further valuable contribution to specific work in this field was made 
by the International Expert Meeting on "United Nations and Law Enforcement", 
held at Baden, near Vienna, in 1987, under the auspices of the United Nations 
Office at Vienna. The Meeting formulated draft basic principles on the use of 
force and firearms by law enforcement officials and draft basic p~inciples on 
the role of lawyersj draft procedures for the effective implementation of the 
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Basic Principles on the Independence of the Judiciary; and draft model 
agreements on the transfer of proceedings in criminal matters and on the 
transfer of supervision of foreign offenders who have been conditionally ~ 
sentenced or conditionally released. All of these drafts would be considered 
by the preparatory meetings. 

110. In order to maximize the effectiveness of the work and avoid any pos~i
blity of overlap or duplication of activities, close contacts are being 
maintained with the Centre for Human Rights, in accordance with Commission on 
Human Rights resolutions 1987/33 and 1987157, as well as with other relevant 
bodies. 

111. The concrete work experience witil norms and guidelines in the area of 
crime prevention and criminal justice during United Nations congresses, e.g. 
with the Declaration on the Protection of all Persons from Being Subjected to 
Torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment of Punishment in 1975 
and the follow-up work on the Convention on this subject, as well as with the 
Declaration of Basic Principles of Justice for Victims of Crime and Abuse of 
Power in 1985, has shown that extensive work is required in order to achieve 
universally acceptable results, but that such results can be and have been 
achieved in a comparatively limited period of time. This work is worth all 
possible efforts, because United Nations norms and guidelines form a set of 
policy rules whose moral importance reflect the crucial role of the United 
Nations in this regard. 

Questions for discussion 

1. What progress has been made in national legislation and practice 
related to crime prevention and criminal justice under the impact of United 
Nations norms and guidelines? How is such progress monitored and evaluated? 

2. In what way could concrete changes at the national level be achieved 
and how could obstacles be overcome? What specific measures could be taken to 
this effect, based on the results of United Nations surveys? 

3. By what means could the United Nations assist countries in implement
ing norms and guidelines in crime prevention and criminal justice? What are 
the obstacles to providing such assistance? 

4. How could the level of support to programmes of technical co-operation 
and advisory services in crime prevention and criminal justice be increased to 
permit more effective implementation of United Nations norms and guidelines? 
Have specific projects been designed and carried out at the country level? 
What efforts could be made to involve international funding agencies more 
actively in these tasks? 

5. In what way could continuous and even closer regional co-operation in 
implementing United Nations norms and guidelines be promoted? What measures 
could be taken to strengthen the regional United Nations institutes in crime 
prevention and criminal justice in this regard? 

6. How could the need for further research on more effective ways and 
means of implementing United Nations norms and guidelines in crime prevention 
and criminal justice be met at the national, regional and international 
levels? What would the role of the United Nations Social Defence Research 
Institute be in this respect? 

7. What are the priority areas in which particular attention should be 
given to the formulation of new norms and guidelines? 
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8. What is the role of the United Nations. in particular the Committee 
on Crime Prevention and Control. in promoting the implementation of existing 
standards and the setting of priorities for the formulation of new standards? 
How could existing implementation mechanisms be strengthened? 
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